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Abstract 

Background Suicidal behaviour among young people is one of the major public health problems in low-income 
countries; it is estimated that every year 70,000 young people take their lives and maybe 40 times as many 
attempt suicide. Nicaragua has the highest suicide rate among young people of all Latin and Central American 
countries. This thesis aims at examining: (1) suicidal expressions and their determinants among school 
adolescents in Nicaragua, (2) cross-cultural aspects on suicidal expressions comparing Nicaragua and Cambodia, 
(3) pathways to suicide attempts among young men, and (4) primary health care professionals’ perceptions of 
suicidal behaviour and mental health problems among young people. 

Method Paper I is a cross-sectional study of 368 school adolescents in Nicaragua using self-report instruments 
(Youth Self Report and Attitudes Towards Suicide). Paper II compares data from Paper I with corresponding data 
from a study of 316 adolescents in Cambodia using the same methodology. Paper III is a qualitative study based on 
interviews with 12 young men who have recently attempted suicide. Paper IV is an interview study with 12 primary 
health care professionals. 

Results Paper I: Among adolescents, suicide ideation during recent year was reported by 22.6%, suicide plans 
10.3%, and suicide attempts 6.5%. Girls were significantly more likely to report suicidal ideation. Multivariate 
analyses showed that anxious/depressed syndrome (YSR), somatic complaints syndrome (YSR) and exposure to 
attempted or completed suicide in significant others were significantly associated with their own serious suicidal 
expressions. 

Paper II: There was no significant difference in serious suicidal expressions (plans and attempts) between 
countries, but milder suicidal expressions during past year were more common among Nicaraguan young people. 
Overall, mental health problems were more commonly reported in Cambodia, where adolescents scored 
significantly higher on almost all YSR-syndromes as compared to Nicaraguan adolescents, except for 
withdrawn/depressed syndrome among boys. The pattern of association between mental health problems and 
suicide plans/attempts differed between countries. In Nicaragua, all eight YSR-syndromes were significantly 
associated with serious suicidal expressions for both genders compared to only one syndrome among girls and two 
syndromes among boys in Cambodia. 

Paper III: A model of the pathways leading to suicide attempts among young men was constructed based on the 
informants’ experiences. Structural conditions such as poverty or single-headed families, along with normative 
expectations within a framework of hegemonic masculinity, were all involved to create a sense of failure and an 
inability to cope. Subsequent increased drinking and drug abuse as well as exposure to attempted and completed 
suicide among friends and family acted as triggers to their own suicide attempt. 

Paper IV: Primary health care professionals felt themselves that they lacked knowledge and competence when 
approached by young people with mental health problems. Misconceptions were common. They felt frustrated 
which made them either ignore signs of mental health problems or reject help-seeking young people. In practice, a 
common response from health care professions was to refer the patient over to someone else.  

Conclusions The prevalence of serious suicidal expressions among young people in Nicaragua is within the range 
reported from Western high-income countries. Health care professionals need to be aware that somatic complaints 
as such are related to an increased risk of serious suicidal behaviour among young people, and that those who have 
been exposed to the attempted or completed suicide of someone close are at increased risk of serious suicidal 
expressions also when there are no warning signs in terms of mental distress  

The cross-cultural comparison lends support to the notion that both cultural specificity and universality 
characterize serious suicidal expressions, as suggested by several researchers. Whereas prevalence shows less 
variation between cultures, associated factors might behave differently as shown in the present study, calling for 
different preventive approaches.  

The interviews with young men who had attempted suicide tell us that not only difficult socio-economic conditions 
but also the normative expectations on young men need to be addressed to decrease their risk of suicide. 

Health care professionals need to be alerted that sometimes serious mental health problems are hidden behind 
help-seeking for more trivial reasons. There is a necessity of a more integral approach towards mental health 
problems in PHC, including integral training of staff. The continued involvement of the community, family and 
other institutions would be essential to develop the care further.  
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